ARMY LAUNDRESSES

A Working Bibliography of MHI Sources

The U.S. Army no doubt inherited the practice of company laundresses from the British Army. These washerwomen constituted the only female camp followers to receive official recognition from the military authorities, with as many as twenty per regiment authorized to draw rations and certain supplies.

The practice was institutionalized by act of Congress on 16 Mar 1802, when rations were authorized "...to the women who may be allowed to any particular corps not exceeding four to a company." By 1813, one woman per seventeen men drew rations in kind plus straw. Appointed by company commanders, the laundresses served at his pleasure and became subject to military law. They received quarters, fuel, rations, and the services of the post surgeon. The post council fixed the prices charged for their laundry services. And "...no woman of bad character will be allowed to follow the army."

At the beginning of the Civil War, each company could appoint four women as laundresses. Soldiers' laundry debts were collected at the pay table, a measure that obviously strengthened the financial positions of the women. Mid-war regulations stipulated that laundresses must be present in the company in order to draw their authorized daily rations, which implies abuses were taking place, probably involving absentee appointees.

The laundresses, usually wives of enlisted men, earned fees and drew an extra daily ration, which enabled a family to survive on a soldier's low pay. Probably this explains why, after the Civil War, the number of enlisted marriages approved within a regiment equaled the number of laundresses authorized the regiment.

Although of low social position, laundresses' presence--as washer- women and as wives--was felt necessary by many. Others thought differently, and the laundress question became entwined in Army reorganization hearings in Congress during the late 1870s. In Jun 1878, Congress decided and the Army so ordered "That hereafter women shall not be allowed to accompany troops as laundresses...," except those presently-appointed wives of soldiers, who could continue as laundresses at the discretion of regimental commanders until the end of their husband's terms of enlistment. (General Order 37, 19 Jun 1878).

Although the 1887 Army Regulations omit any mention of laundresses, women continued to serve in the capacity of laundresses at some posts in the West. However, in 1901, post exchange officers received authority to operate laundries, and eight years later Congress permitted the Quartermaster Corps to establish post laundries. Thus the institution and practice of laundress came to an end early in the 20th century.

Army Laundresses p.2

SOURCES

- Butler, Anne M. "Military Myopia: Prostitution on the Frontier." <u>Prologue</u> (Winter 1981): pp. 232-50. Per. See pp. 245-50.
- Cashion, Peggy . "Women and the Mexican War, 1846-48." MA thesis, U TX-Arlington, 1990. 187 p. E415.2W65C37.

 See Chap 4.
- Coffman, Edward M. The Old Army: A Portrait of the American Army in Peacetime, 1784-1898. NY: Oxford, 1986. pp. 24-25, 112-15, 125, & 308. UA25C63.
- Filler, Louis. <u>Laundry and Related Activities of the Quartermaster General: QMC Historical Study</u> No 14. Wash, DC: Off, QM Gen, 1946. p. 1. UC34A2no13.
- Greene, Duane Merritt. <u>Ladies and Officers of the United States Army; or, American Aristocracy: A Sketch of the Social Life and Character of the Army</u>. Chicago: Central, 1880. pp. 63-64 & 90-93. U766G74.
- Knight, Oliver. <u>Frontier Army</u>. Norman, OK: U OK, 1978. 280 p. F593K56. See index.
- "Rules and Regulations of the Army of the United States (1 May 1813)." <u>American State Papers:</u> Military Affairs. Vol. I. Wash, DC: Gales & Seaton, 1832. pp. 429 & 436. J33.
- Stallard, Patricia Y. "Glittering Misery: Lives of Army Dependents in the Trans-Mississippi West, 1865-1898." MA thesis, East TN State, Aug 1972. pp. 63-76. F954S7.
- U.S. Army. Adj Gen's Office. Index of General Orders, 1878. Wash, DC: GPO, 1879. UB500.
- U.S. Congress. House of Rep. "Act of Congress Fixing the Military Peace Establishment of the United States, 16 March 1802." In John F. Callan, comp., <u>The Military Laws of the United States</u>. Baltimore: Murphy, 1858. p. 102. UB500.
- . Report of a Sub-Committee of the Committee on Military Affairs Relating to the Reorganization of the Army. 45th Cong, 2d sess, Misc Doc No 56. 1878. UA25A29v2.
- U.S. Dept of War. General Regulations for the Army; or, Military Institutes. Phila: Carey, 1821. p. 137. UB500.

Army Laundresses p.3

<u>Revised Regulations for the Army of the United States</u>, 1861. Phila: Lippincott, 1861. p. 24. UB500.
<u>Revised United States Army Regulations of 1861</u>. Wash, DC: GPO, 1863. p. 246. UB500.

. Regulations of the Army of the United States, 1881. Wash, DC: GPO, 1881. p. 24. UB500.

- Wendell, Vickie. "Washer Woman." <u>CW Times Illus</u> (Aug1999): pp. 30-36. Per. Civil War experience.
- Wettemann, Robert P., Jr. "The Girl I Left Behind Me? United States Army Laundresses and the Mexican War." <u>Army History</u> (Fall 1998/Winter 1999): pp. 1-10. Per.
- Whitman, S.E. <u>The Troopers: An Informal History of the Plains Cavalry, 1865-1890</u>. NY: Hastings House, 1962. p. 245. U766W44.
- Wright, John W. <u>Some Notes on the Continental Army</u>. New Windsor Catonment Pub No 2. Vails Gate, NY: Ntnl Temple Hill, 1963. p. 39. E225W7.